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Village of Lemont 

Planning and Zoning Commission 

Regular Meeting of August 19, 2015 

 

A meeting of the Planning and Zoning Commission for the Village of Lemont was held at 6:30 

p.m. on Wednesday, August 19, 2015 in the second floor Board Room of the Village Hall, 418 

Main Street, Lemont, Illinois. 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

A.  Pledge of Allegiance 

 

Chairman Spinelli called the meeting to order at 6:35 p.m.  He then led the Pledge 

of Allegiance. 

 

 

B.  Verify Quorum 

 

Upon roll call the following were: 

Present:  Arendziak, Maher, Sanderson, Zolecki, Spinelli 

Absent:  Kwasneski and McGleam 

 

Planning and Economic Development Director Charity Jones, Village Planner 

Heather Milway, and Village Trustee Ron Stapleton were also present. 

 

C.  Approval of Minutes from July 15, 2015 Meeting 

 

Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Sanderson to 

approve the minutes for the July 15, 2015 meeting with no changes.  A voice vote 

was taken: 

Ayes:  All 

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 

 

II. CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS 

 

Chairman Spinelli introduced and welcomed Matt Zolecki as a new Commissioner to 

the Planning and Zoning Board. 

 

III. PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 

A.  15-11 Dunkin Donuts Final PUD and Rezoning 

 

Chairman Spinelli called for a motion to open Case 15-11. 
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Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Sanderson to open 

the public hearing for Case 15-11.  A voice vote was taken: 

Ayes:  All 

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 

 

Staff Presentation 

 

Ms. Milway, Village Planner, stated Eric Carlson, architect for Birch Hill Realty Inc., is 

the contract purchaser of the subject property.  He is requesting Final Planned Unit 

Development (PUD) approval and zoning classification change from B-1 Office/Retail 

Transitional District to B-3 Arterial Commercial District.  The purpose of the requested 

zoning entitlements is to allow construction of a drive-thru Dunkin Donuts at 15629 

127
th

 Street.  The site is currently occupied by an optical clinic.  The existing structure 

is a single-family home with detached garage that was converted into a clinic.  The 

building now is functionally obsolete for future commercial uses.   

 

Ms. Milway said prior to submitting a formal application, the applicant submitted plans 

to the Technical Review Committee on July 6
th

.  At that time, the applicant presented a 

concept plan to develop the southern portion of the property for a drive-thru Dunkin 

Donuts and sell the northern portion to another party.  The TRC raised concerns over 

building design, lot coverage, sidewalks, and landscaping.  Staff also raised concerns 

over the proposed exterior material of EIFS and cement fiber board siding.  Following 

the TRC, the applicant redesigned the building and altered the proposed exterior 

building materials.  It now includes 75% brick on the front façade, 60-64% on the side 

elevations, and 65% on rear elevation.  The submittal also reflects use of the entire side 

and incorporates stormwater detention that will be placed in the northern section of the 

site.   

 

Ms. Milway stated the Comprehensive Plan designates this area as Community Retail 

Use.  The proposed redevelopment is a drive-thru convenience–oriented establishment.  

The site plan does allow for cross access, enabling the PUD to be incorporated into a 

larger commercial development that better accommodates the community retail future 

land use than the existing optical clinic.  The developed properties to the north and west 

are a Firestone Auto Repair to the west and Lemont Express Car Wash to the north. The 

property to the south is the Jewel-Osco Plaza.  The property to the east is vacant after 

the removal and remediation of a gas station.  The property to the northeast is a real 

estate office; however, the property is likely to develop in the near future to a retail use.  

The proposed drive-thru Dunkin Donuts would add to the commercial area and is a 

more appropriate use than the existing optical clinic.  Staff sees no concerns with 

compatibility. 

 

Ms. Milway said the site is proposed to be accessed from 127
th

 Street.  The site is 

expected to generate more traffic than the existing optical clinic; however, the existing 

location of the Dunkin Donuts is in the Chipain’s Plaza.  The shift in traffic is likely 

insufficient to require any type of street improvement.  Additionally the surrounding 
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existing uses generate a high volume of traffic and the addition of the Dunkin Donuts 

would not unreasonably increase traffic in the area.  The site is designed to allow for 

cross access to future developments to the north and east.  Staff recommends that the 

applicant develop dedicated easements for both access points to facilitate the use 

between sites in the future.  The easements will need to be added to the final site plan 

before the final subdivision and sale. 

 

Ms. Milway stated the Village Arborist has reviewed the proposed plans and comments 

that the tree survey was not submitted and recommends that one needs to be submitted.  

From his visit to the site, he had noted that many of the trees in the southern portion of 

the site are in poor condition or ash trees and will have to be removed.  The northern 

portion of the site may contain trees that are worth preserving; however without an 

existing tree survey it cannot be determined if tree preservation is warranted.  

Additionally the landscaping plans submitted by the applicant, although deficient from 

UDO standards, are acceptable due to the fact that the amount of landscaping is 

sufficient when considering maintenance of the site.  Staff also finds the reduction in 

plantings acceptable in light of the fact that the proposed building materials exceed the 

UDO requirements for commercial buildings, that the inclusion of cross access points 

and dedicated easements and dedicated detention easements for the northern portion of 

the property will be added in the future. The Village Arborist supports the reduced 

landscaping request for the site with some conditions such as spacing of plants and 

plant types that he outlined in his detailed comments. 

 

Ms. Milway said as stated before the proposed building exceeds the minimum amount 

of masonry requirements and has been substantially improved since the initial 

submittal.  In light of these improvements, the proposed signage on the building with 

the exception of the signage proposed on the east side of the building is found to be 

acceptable by staff.  She showed on the overhead the proposed signage on the front 

façade of the building.  The proposed signage on the front elevation already exceeds the 

allowable signage area of 33.8 square feet by 2.3 feet.  The additional east side wall 

sign (shown on the overhead) would increase the total wall signage area to 58.52 square 

feet which is 73% more than the UDO would allow.  Additionally the UDO does not 

allow wall signs placed on a building elevation that does not face a public or private 

street.  Staff recommends that the proposed coffee cup sign on the east side be 

removed.  The Village Engineer and the Fire Marshal both reviewed the plans and 

approved the plans.   

 

Ms. Milway stated overall, the proposed development is well designed and complies 

with most of the UDO requirements.  The PUD proposes building materials for all 

elevations and it exceeds the UDO requirements for commercial buildings.  Though the 

site will have less landscaping which will make the building more visible from a highly 

trafficked intersection, the appearance of the building will be more appealing.  The 

PUD includes cross access areas for future developments to the north and east allowing 

for a well designed traffic circulation pattern for customers to enter and exit all three 

sites in the future.  Lastly, the PUD indicates that the northern section of the site will be 

sold to provide the subject property and the site to the northeast with stormwater 
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detention facilities and landscaping.  Based on the proximity to other B-3 properties 

and consistency with the Comprehensive Plan, staff is recommending approval of the 

rezoning request to B-3.  Additionally, staff recommends approval of the Final PUD 

with the following six conditions: 

1.  The east side elevation sign shall be removed from the plans. 

2.  Provide an existing tree survey to determine whether existing trees meet standards 

for preservation or mitigation. 

3.  Stripe a walkway from the north side of the building through the drive-thru area to 

the trash enclosure. 

4.  Provide dedicated easements for the cross access points on the east and north sides 

of the property. 

5.  Provide dedicated easements for detention and open space in the northern portion of 

the property.  

6.  Address the Village Arborist’s comments, specifically the concerns list in comment 

#8. 

 

Ms. Milway then showed overhead pictures of the existing clinic and then the new 

proposed development.   

 

Commissioner Sanderson asked if the height of the building complies with the B-3 

zoning. 

 

Mrs. Jones, Planning and Economic Development Director, stated yes it does comply. 

 

Commissioner Maher had asked what the variance was for landscaping. 

 

Ms. Milway said the landscaped required for the parkway and the buffering of the 

parking lot is deficient by about two and half plant units.  Village Code requires a very 

high standard and this site is fairly compact without using the northern portion.  The lot 

kind of precludes you from putting any more trees on the lot.  Putting more trees in 

would cause further issues with spacing and in the winter the salt and snow removal 

would damage the trees. 

 

Commissioner Maher asked if the landscaping in the front would be consistent with the 

code. 

 

Ms. Milway stated a normal landscape unit is a series of canopy trees, shrubs, grasses 

and ornamental trees.  Around the entire site it is deficient by two and a half plant units.  

She said what you see depicted is what they are proposing. 

 

Commissioner Maher asked what is the reason for not asking them to add more trees in 

the back. 

 

Ms. Milway said if you placed more trees there you would kill them off with the snow 

removal.   
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Commissioner Maher asked if the code was based on the lots square footage.   

 

Mrs. Jones stated not for landscape requirements.  Perimeter parking lot landscaping is 

based on the perimeter distance of the parking lot so it is per linear foot.  There are 

other requirements for landscape islands which there is also a deviation from the code. 

 

Commissioner Maher asked about the signs in the front exceeding the sign ordinance. 

 

Ms. Milway said the signs in the front exceed what they would allow by two feet and 

three inches.   

 

Commissioner Maher asked if staff was asking them to change to the signage in the 

front. 

 

Ms. Milway stated not the front but only the sign on the side.   

 

Commissioner Maher asked what was the logic for not changing the front signage.   

 

Ms. Milway said they added additional building material of brick which is above what 

they usually require.   

 

Commissioner Sanderson asked what was being done with the parking lot islands.   

 

Ms. Milway stated there is one bump out island when you first enter the site.  Then 

there is another one by the east side cross access point.  Those two are considered 

islands but those are the only two.  So they are deficient by 231 square feet of interior 

landscape islands.  The code requires per space that you have 35 square feet and they 

have 18 spaces. 

 

Chairman Spinelli asked if the 18 parking spaces meets code. 

 

Ms. Milway said it does meet code. 

 

Chairman Spinelli stated his concern is the entrance coming off of 127
th

 Street.  The 

radius on the curb island is too narrow.  AASHTO (American Association of State 

Highway Transportation Officials) designed vehicles require a 14 ½ foot radius for a 

passenger vehicle and a garbage truck needs at least a 28 foot radius.  Just looking at a 

passenger vehicle it could not make this turn without impacting a car going west on the 

south side of the building.  He said he would like to eliminate one stall and he realizes it 

would bring them below code but it would open up that entrance and allow easier 

movement for a car turning into the parking lot.  The Village Engineer needs to look at 

this and evaluate it.  Chairman Spinelli stated the architectural plans indicate that the 

monument sign is on the east side of the entrance although the civil plans show it on the 

west side.  He feels it should be on the west side like the civil plans show and that 

needs to be clarified.  He asked if staff could clarify how they measure the monument 

sign. 
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Ms. Milway said the monument sign is a maximum of 64 square feet and it has a 

maximum height of eight feet. 

 

Mrs. Jones stated for the square foot requirement only the sign area is counted, so only 

the portion that has a message on it.  

 

Chairman Spinelli said these dimension provide 96 square feet per side if you count the 

brick columns.  He stated it looks nice but it seems large for the ordinance.  The north 

property line can be moved right now to wherever they need it to be moved.  The trash 

enclosure is right on that lot line and he feels it needs to be adjusted.  He also asked that 

the Village Arborist verify that all the plants at the entrance are low growth plants.  

There should not be anything that can grow to four feet tall just in case they do not get 

maintained.   

 

Commissioner Zolecki said it was previously stated that the intersection has a high 

volume of traffic, which he agrees.  There was some comparisons made to the existing 

Dunkin Donuts in the Chipain’s Plaza and also related to existing businesses like 

Firestone.  He asked if there was any other traffic studies done or requested.  With the 

comparison the existing Dunkin Donuts does not have a drive-thru and the Firestone 

does not have the opportunity for an acute high point of traffic.   

 

Mrs. Jones stated a traffic study was not required.   

 

Commissioner Zolecki said the left turning lane on 127
th

 does fill up very quickly 

during a week day.  He feels it could be solved with a right turn only sign.   

 

Chairman Spinelli stated 127
th

 Street is County jurisdiction.  He asked if the applicant 

is going to be required to notify Cook County because of the usage change for a new 

entrance permit. 

 

Mrs. Jones said yes they will.  She stated the reason for mentioning the Dunkin Donuts 

in the Chipain’s Plaza, is because it is that business that is moving to this new location.  

She does understand that there is a difference because of the drive-thru.   

 

Chairman Spinelli asked if there were any further questions for staff.  None responded.  

He then asked if the applicant wanted to make a presentation. 

 

Applicant Presentation 
 

Eric Carlson, ECA Architects, said staff did a nice job of explaining their development.  

He showed an aerial view of the subject site.  The broker has been in discussions with 

another realtor to purchase the adjacent site as well as their northern site.  That is why 

they have divided the property line and they are just developing the front half.  Because 

they are screened from the west and the drive-thru is on the west it is not really evident 

that there is a drive-thru so that is why they are requesting the sign on the front façade.   
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Mr. Carlson showed the site plan on the overhead and stated the civil engineering 

drawing is the correct drawing.  After reviewing with staff, they had added a sidewalk 

and had modified that area and it must not have been updated on the architectural plans.   

 

Chairman Spinelli said the access from the north side of the building appears to be for 

employees only.  It is currently drawn on the northwest side but the civil plans show it 

coming off of the northeast side.   

 

Mr. Carlson said that did get moved also. 

 

Chairman Spinelli stated the Fire Department wanted a second ingress/egress for 

people.  He asked if the applicant had any conversations with the Fire Department 

regarding that.  He does not see a second entrance on either plan for the public.   

 

Ms. Milway asked if there was a door on the north side and then one coming from the 

outdoor seating area.   

 

Mr. Carlson said they do not have one but if that is a requirement then they will.  The 

occupant load per code does not require two so that would be a recommendation by the 

Fire Department.  He stated they do have the ability to add one along the east side.   

 

Chairman Spinelli stated he is not making that suggestion or a requirement but if it is a 

suggestion from the Fire Department then they will look heavily at it.  He asked staff to 

talk with the Fire Department to see what they are looking for.  He is not sure if they 

did not see the employee service door or if they were looking at other plans.   

 

Mr. Carlson said they did remove that cup logo on the east side.  In regards to the main 

building signs Dunkin Donuts has three sizes of the cup and Dunkin Donut text.  He 

thinks that is the smallest size but he is not 100% sure and he will look into it. 

 

Commissioner Maher asked where the speaker was for the menu board.   

 

Mr. Carlson showed on the overhead where it will be located.  In regards to increasing 

the radius and eliminating a parking space, if requested and approved they would be in 

favor of that as well.  It is tighter than they would ideally like but they were trying to 

make the parking spaces work.  He showed on the overhead the detention area on the 

north lot.  The detention is designed for their lot as well as provisions for this area 

being considered impervious or at least a high portion of it for future development to 

the adjacent east properties.  When the adjacent property gets subdivided the detention 

will get reconfigured based on whatever their layout is.  The cross access easement will 

be recorded as part of that sale and that will allow for that to happen as long as the size 

meets both needs.  Fortunately, they are trying to take a guess at that right now but that 

might get changed down the road.  It is a fairly simple detention system and flow to that 

detention area is fairly flexible.   
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Chairman Spinelli asked if they are proposing to subdivide into two lots at this time or 

is that a future lot line being shown. 

 

Mr. Carlson said it is a future lot line.   

 

Mrs. Jones stated they are not subdividing at this time.  They are just trying to 

configure the lot in such a way to anticipate future developments on the other two 

parcels.   

 

Mr. Carlson said a big part of the discussion was how they can make this lot 

developable independently but with consideration for the corner lot and the other lot 

being developable.  When they are conformed to all the standards like landscaping the 

lots get shrunk down and they become undevelopable.  Working with staff they had 

upgraded the building materials and upgraded some features on the building as a trade 

off for the landscaping and signage.   

 

Commissioner Zolecki stated he sees that staff has requested that the applicant 

demonstrate sufficient screening of roof top equipment.  He said in the architectural and 

civil plan there is no equipment being shown and asked if the applicant can discuss this.   

 

Mr. Carlson said the parapet is designed such that the roof top unit will be completely 

screened and will not project past the parapets.  The parapets will be acting as a screen.   

 

Commissioner Sanderson stated so the top of the unit will not be higher than the top of 

the parapet.   

 

Mr. Carlson said he believes that is what the ordinance is and they will comply with 

that.  He then showed on the overhead a survey that the arborist had done, just a quick 

sketch, of some of the planting material or trees that are out there.  Most of them are 

Mulberry and Ash trees that will need to be taken out.  The north end of the lot will be 

surveyed at the request of the arborist and get those trees identified.  If they need to 

make any modifications to the detention to save any of the trees then they will try their 

best and work with engineering and the arborist to do so.   

 

Mr. Carlson stated in regards to the conditions, the east side elevation sign has been 

removed.  The tree survey they will take care of and they do not have any issues with 

providing a stripe walkway path.  They will follow through with the dedicated 

easements for the cross access points.  The easements for the detention are obviously 

something they will create more in terms of the sale of that future property.  In regards 

to the arborist’s comments, most of them are straight forward.  There was a question in 

terms of the plantings along the west drive aisle and the proximity of the gas line.  The 

gas line on the civil engineering is along the curved line and the property line; therefore 

it could be a challenge.  What they will do is move that gas line underneath the 

pavement and keep it out of the way.   

 

Chairman Spinelli asked if it was a main line. 
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Mr. Carlson said it was a service line for the building.  Item C in the arborist’s notes 

was in reference to some evergreens that would be planted in areas that it would soon 

out grow.  Their landscape architect and the arborist will continue to discuss that, but 

right now the talk is to provide a different type of species of evergreen.  Item F is who 

is going to implement the protocols for establishing the seeding in the north half and 

who will maintain it.  The owner of the Dunkin Donuts will maintain that area.  The 

whole north half of the property will be number three seeded with some native 

plantings around there.  He stated he is happy to answer any questions that the 

Commission might have. 

 

Chairman Spinelli asked if staff new what the square footage was for the drive thru sign 

on the front façade.   

 

Mr. Carlson said it was about five square feet. 

 

Ms. Milway stated the Dunkin Donuts sign and coffee cup (on the façade) by itself does 

not exceed the allowable limit it is the combination of the Dunkin Donuts sign and 

coffee cup and the drive-thru sign.   

 

Chairman Spinelli said it is obvious that Dunkin Donuts is going to want their cup and 

the sign.  They would like the drive-thru notification.  The drive-thru sign can be 

removed from the front façade and added to the bottom of the monument sign.  That 

would be more visible to vehicle traffic than a bubble up on a wall.  If that is done then 

there is no longer a variance needed for a wall signage.  He stated it would be a 

recommendation of his. 

 

Mr. Carlson stated it is possible, but his only concern would be landscaping and 

parkway trees.  This is a quick road and the monument sign is kind of tucked back.   

 

Chairman Spinelli said the Firestone sign is about the same size as their sign.  That is 

also why he mentioned that he wanted to make sure all the plantings around the sign 

were low growing plants so the sign is never covered.  The trees are going to grow and 

will not block the sign.   

 

Commissioner Maher stated he feels that there is no need for a variance on the wall 

sign.  If there is a smaller cup and Dunkin Donuts then that is acceptable or move the 

drive-thru sign to the monument sign.  In regards to the turn radius and garbage being 

right on the property line, why can’t the property be set back a little.  He asked if the 

property owner would be willing to shift the site to get a proper turn radius.   

 

Chairman Spinelli said you do not have to shift the whole site.  They are willing to lose 

one parking stall.  If the Commissioners did not want to grant a variance for one 

parking stall then there is the opportunity to add one parking stall to the north end.   
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Commissioner Maher stated that is his point that there is plenty of room on this 

property for an extra parking stall.   

 

Mrs. Jones said the line is a conceptual line at this point however it matches up to the 

property to the east.  There are two different parcels to the east and even though they 

may get developed together there is a chance that they may not.  The reason for the 

points of access and the potential line are set where they are is so they can match to the 

existing boundaries of the other two properties.   

 

Commissioner Sanderson asked if someone only buys the Century 21 property what 

does it do to this back lot.   

 

Mrs. Jones stated if someone buys the Century 21 lot and the north half of subject site 

then it are set up very well.  The other half of the landscape island goes on the north 

piece because right now they only have half of a landscape island. 

 

Chairman Spinelli asked if this lot was going to be detention for all three lots. 

 

Mrs. Jones said yes. 

 

Chairman Spinelli stated then they could move that lot line five feet or ten feet and it 

won’t matter because the entire north half will be reserved for detention when the lots 

to the east develop. 

 

Mrs. Jones said the entire north half will not be all detention because there will be 

circulation that will service the rest of the development.   

 

Chairman Spinelli asked based on the concept plans that staff has seen what percentage 

is Dunkin Donuts not improving on this north half.  He asked how much would be 

circulation and how much would be detention.   

 

Commissioner Sanderson stated they are making decisions that they can’t irreversibly 

change.  He feels they should meet as many design requirements as possible now 

because you can’t go back and change those later.  They have all this land and nobody 

knows what is going to go there so there is no hardship.  To him the signage is not that 

big of a deal and would like to see the business succeed.  However, when there is an 

issue with a radius and this lot is huge that is a problem.   

 

Discussion continued in regards to the challenges with developing the other lots and 

how it affects the subject site.     

 

Commissioner Maher said the real issue is the front turn radius.  They are squeezing 

this business up to the front of the lot when they have two feet in the back.  

 

Mrs. Jones stated she would not recommend shifting the building.  She feels it lines up 

well with the Firestone.  If the Commission is concerned about losing the one parking 
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space she would then recommend that they add an additional parking space on the north 

side.  When the rest of the site develops they could then lose the parking space. 

 

Chairman Spinelli said the bottom line is that the north property line is not there yet and 

it is not being created with this development.  He could understand staff and the 

applicant’s intent on trying to line this up nicely behind the realtor property.  However, 

if this lot is just being used for circulation and detention a shifted lot line by ten or six 

feet is not going to make a difference.  There is going to be an L shaped property no 

matter what you do.  When they re-subdivide and consolidate those two lots into one lot 

it would become one lot. 

 

Mrs. Jones stated there are scenarios where the CITGO lot develops separately from the 

Century 21 lot.  These three pieces are most likely going to be tied together by 

detention and they are trying to work on the circulation.  It is very possible that these 

three lots can be owned by three separate owners.   

 

Chairman Spinelli said even if Century 21 property is not developed with CITGO you 

can still have off-set lot line behind the Dunkin Donuts to achieve that detention area.  

He understands why staff was doing it but he does not understand the need to do it 

because lot lines are shifted all the time.  Whoever buys the Century 21 lot and the 

detention lots are going to have to do a plat of consolidation.  If the code calls for 18 

stalls then just add on to the north end and adjust the lot line when it gets developed.   

 

Chairman Spinelli asked if there were any more questions for the applicant. 

 

Commissioner Sanderson asked if the other lots get developed this north lot would 

come back so it can get coordinated on how the detention is going to work.   

 

Mrs. Jones stated this is a PUD so the plans for this specific development are being 

approved.  When the site changes the PUD will have to be amended.   

 

Commissioner Sanderson asked if the downspouts on the side of the building are tied 

into stormwater.   

 

Mr. Carlson said if it is not there then yes it would, otherwise it would drain into the 

drive-thru and that would be a mess.  In regards to Chairman Spinelli’s comments, he 

agrees that this is an arbitrary line and they could move the one stall to the north end.  

He asked if in the future the north lot gets purchased they would then amend the PUD 

and ask to lose that one space.   

 

Chairman Spinelli stated or it could be within an ingress/egress easement on the lot you 

sell so the stall remains.   

 

Chairman Spinelli asked if any of the Commissioners had any more questions for the 

applicant.  None responded.  He then asked if anyone in the audience wanted to come 

up and speak in regards to this case. 
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Public Comment 

  

Chairman Spinelli asked if everyone in the audience could stand and raise his/her right 

hand.  He then administered the oath. 

 

Bob Olsick, owner of Century 21, said it is his understanding that it would be one 

developer purchasing his property and the CITGO.  He is not sure how it will affect the 

detention area.  He is hoping it will be coming to a conclusion in the next few weeks.  

 

Chairman Spinelli asked if anyone else wanted to come up and speak in regards to this 

public hearing.  None responded.  He then asked if the applicant wanted to make any 

closing comments. 

 

Mr. Carlson stated he wanted to comment regarding the drive thru sign on the front 

façade.  He knows in general that the building signage is more visible than the 

monument sign.  That sign is going to be visible and the drive-thru is very important for 

the success of this business.  The visibility of that heading north is going to be 

important and better to have. 

 

Commissioner Maher asked if the Commissioners were okay with the landscaping. 

 

Commissioner Sanderson said he did not have a problem with the landscaping. 

 

Chairman Spinelli called for a motion to close the public hearing. 

 

Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Sanderson to close 

the public hearing for Case 15-11.  A voice vote was taken: 

Ayes:  All  

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 

  

Plan Commission Discussion 

 

Chairman Spinelli stated he had three recommendations to be considered by the 

Commissioners.  One is to revise the south entrance to allow for easier vehicle turning 

movements and moving the lost stall to the north end of the parking lot.  Secondly 

staff’s third recommendation for striping the walkway for employee access, he would 

not recommend that because it is not a public walkway.   

 

Mrs. Jones said it does provide safety for the pedestrian that has to walk across whether 

that person is an employee or not.   

 

Ms. Milway stated the UDO does require it.   
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Chairman Spinelli said the access from the building is on the east side.  There is not a 

direct route from the building to the trash enclosure.  The third recommendation would 

be that the architectural site plan needs to be corrected to reflect the proposed 

conditions shown in the civil plans.  If the applicant is willing to adjust the entrance on 

the south side for vehicle access then that needs to be shown also so there is no 

confusion when they pull a building permit.   

 

Commissioner Maher stated he feels they should not have a variance to meet the sign 

requirements on the front.  They can have both signs as long as they meet the 

requirement, so that might mean they have a smaller sign over the door.  He feels 

Dunkin Donuts has a sign to meet the requirements.  The Village’s sign requirements 

are not unique compared to other municipalities. 

 

Commissioner Zolecki said he supports the recommendation of moving the imaginary 

line back to reconfigure the space in the front.  He understands that the traffic concerns 

will be reviewed but he strongly supports having a right turn only sign.  Also, he would 

recommend making sure the roof top units are not higher then the parapet.  In regard to 

signage he would like clarification that the signs on the front are their smallest size 

before granting a variance.   

 

Commissioner Maher stated this is a recommendation.  If they go back and confirm that 

this is the smallest size, then go before the Village Board and ask for the variance then 

that should be accepted.  His concern is that our code is relatively standard for 

municipalities and Dunkin Donuts has 2,000 to 3,000 restaurants so there has to be a 

standard size sign that meets our requirements.   

 

Commissioner Arendziak said she would like to see the widening of the entrance and 

the right turn only as a requirement.  She feels it would drastically help traffic from not 

backing up right there.  

 

Chairman Spinelli asked if the entrance is changing from where it is currently located. 

 

Mrs. Jones stated it is not.   

 

Commissioner Zolecki said he feels it is the acute access in the mornings.  It is not only 

the distance to the corner but the left turn lane which is already backed up in the 

morning.   

 

Commissioner Sanderson stated the signage is debatable.  He feels the 2 feet is not a 

big deal and feels that everyone in town is going to know that there is a drive-thru 

there.  All the landscape issues he is okay with.  He asked what the issue is with the 

sidewalk not going to the west. 

 

Ms. Milway said the full access sidewalk would guide people to walk towards the 

drive-thru.  By not allowing that and keeping plantings there it would keep pedestrians 

from entering the drive-thru area specifically where the pick-up area is.   
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Chairman Spinelli stated once the civil plan is changed and updated to address the 

vehicle movements and the swapping of the parking stall that also needs to be reflected 

in the architectural plans.   

 

Ms. Milway showed on the overhead where the sidewalk was located that 

Commissioner Sanderson was talking about.   

 

Commissioner Maher said in many drive-thru operations they are having people pull up 

and park so to keep the drive-thru going.  Without having that sidewalk it forces their 

staff to go out into the parking lot.  He asked if this has been addressed as to whether 

they were going to allow for people to pull up and wait.   

 

Ms. Milway stated it seems it will not be that way.   

 

Discussion continued as to whether the change of the radius will help the Fire 

Department with access to the site.   

 

Commissioner Maher said before someone makes a motion he would like to get the 

opinion of all the Commissioners in regards to the right turn only. 

 

Commissioner Sanderson stated he feels it will be a bigger concern for him when you 

are talking about the corner lots.  He is not concerned with this lot.   

 

Chairman Spinelli said he is not concerned either.  The access is County jurisdiction 

and the County will have to approve this access point.  At this stage, this is their only 

access and restricting them to a right only would be detrimental to this business.  If and 

when the corner lot gets developed and they have access to the Dunkin Donuts 

property, he would envision that Cook County would shut down that CITGO entrance 

on 127
th.

  This would force them to use the Dunking Donuts entrance. 

 

Commissioner Zolecki stated it could always be removed later and feels strongly about 

this recommendation.  This could help the business from that one person waiting to turn 

left and is backing up the drive-thru.    

 

Commissioner Arendziak said she gets stuck on that corner everyday and can’t see 

another point of entry for that left turning lane.  She would like to see more control in 

that area.   

 

Chairman Spinelli asked if there were any further questions or discussion.  None 

responded.  He then called for a motion for recommendation. 

 

Plan Commission Recommendation 
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Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Arendziak to 

recommend to the Mayor and Village Board approval of Case 15-11 Dunkin Donuts 

Final PUD and Rezoning with the following conditions: 

1. The east side elevation sign shall be removed from the plans. 

2. Provide an existing tree survey to determine whether existing trees meet standards 

for preservation or mitigation. 

3. Provide dedicated easements for the cross access points on the east and north sides 

of the property. 

4. Provide dedicated easements for detention and open space in the northern portion of 

the property. 

5. Addressing the Village Arborist comments, specifically the concerns list in the 

comment #8. 

6. Revise south entrance to improve the turn radius and maintain 18 parking spaces. 

7. The architectural site plan should be corrected to reflect proposed conditions shown 

on the civil plan. 

8. Reduce wall signage to meet Village standards. 

9. The roof top units should not be higher than the parapets. 

10.  Provide a right turn only sign for traffic exiting the site. 

 

A roll call vote was taken: 

Ayes:  Maher, Arendziak, Zolecki, Sanderson, Spinelli 

Nays:   

Motion passed 

 

Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Zolecki to authorize 

the Chairman to approve the Findings of Fact for Case 15-11 as prepared by staff.  A 

voice vote was taken: 

Ayes:  All 

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 

 

IV. ACTION ITEMS 

 

None 

 

V. GENERAL DISCUSSION 

 

A.  Update from Village Board 

 

Ms. Milway said the Lemont Nursing did go before the Committee of the Whole 

(COW).  The COW felt the same way about the landscaping so they were given an 

extension to put the landscaping in and work out some of the drainage issues.  They 

were schedule for August 10
th

 but had asked to be moved to the 24
th

. 

 

Mrs. Jones stated they are now looking at September.  It took them a long time to 

coordinate a meeting on the property with the neighbors about the drainage issues.  
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That meeting did not happen till August 10
th

.  Now their engineer has come up with 

some revised plans that will address some of the pre-existing drainage issues.  Lemont 

Nursing was not impacting the site but they will be improving.   

 

Commissioner McGleam entered the meeting at 8:10 p.m. 

 

Ms. Milway said 508 Illinois Street went before the COW and they had corrected their 

slopes which are still being reviewed by the Village Engineer.  It is scheduled to go 

before the Village Board on the 24
th

 and they were supportive of the second design that 

the Commission had seen.   

 

Ms. Milway stated the 15800 New Avenue Rezoning and La Dolce Vita was approved.  

The UDO amendments went before the COW and they had similar ideas for the 

driveway.  However, they did ask to remove the limit on the number of accessory 

buildings.  They just want to allow the 36% rear yard coverage to control how many 

you can have.  

 

Ms. Milway said the applicant for the Estates of Montefiori did comply with most of 

the recommendations.  The emergency access will not come up from Main Street but 

rather from Archer Avenue.  They are also still looking at their final engineering but 

they did get preliminary approval contingent that they correct their engineering.  They 

did propose to preserve a number of trees in the areas that staff and the PZC required.  

Staff will make sure that gets put on their final landscape plans.  They are still deciding 

on whether they want to give up lot 50 or not.   

 

Chairman Spinelli asked if they corrected the first intersection.   

 

Ms. Milway stated yes. 

 

Chairman Spinelli asked if the north detention was going to be given to the Park 

District.   

 

Mrs. Jones said the north detention area would belong to the Village and the two west 

detention areas will belong to the townhome HOA. 

 

Chairman Spinelli stated there is a concern by the Park District about Kettering.  They 

know what they have, but they do not like the narrow access. 

 

Mrs. Jones said that will be addressed next month.  They are coming in for an 

amendment to the PUD so they can widen the access for the Park District in exchange 

for converting 17 of the large lots to 19 medium lots.   

 

Discussion continued in regards to access to detention ponds.  

 

VI. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION 
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None 

 

VII. ADJOURMENT 

 

Commissioner Maher made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Zolecki to adjourn 

the meeting.  A roll call vote was taken: 

Ayes:  All 

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 

 

 

 

 

Minutes prepared by Peggy Halper 
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TO:  Planning & Zoning Commission            

 

FROM:  Heather Milway, Village Planner 

 

THRU: Charity Jones, AICP, Planning & Economic Development Director 

    

SUBJECT: Case 15-13 Kettering Subdivision PUD Amendments and Phase II Final Plat 

 

DATE:  September 11, 2015 

       

 

SUMMARY 

 

Matthew Pagoria of MI Homes of Chicago, LLC, acting on behalf of the property owner 

Glen Oaks Estates, LLC, is requesting an amendment to the approved Kettering Final PUD 

and final plat of subdivision approval for phase II, located at SW Corner or 131 St. and 

Parker Rd.  The purpose of the requested PUD amendment is to change17 large (12,150 

sf) lots to 19 medium (10,152 sf) lots and alter the requirements for masonry on single-

family homes side load garages, and deck setbacks from property lines. Staff is 

recommending approval with conditions. 

 

 
 

 

 

Village of Lemont 

Planning & Economic Development Department 
 

418 Main Street  · Lemont, Illinois 60439    
phone 630-257-1595 ·  fax 630-257-1598   
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PROPOSAL INFORMATION     

Case No. 15-13     

Project Name Glen Oaks Site Plan Amendments (Kettering Subdivision) 

General Information     

Applicant Glen Oaks Estates, LLC 

Status of Applicant Owner of property 

Requested Actions:   Amend PUD ordinance to change17 large (12,150 sf) 

lots to19 medium (10,152 sf) lots, alter the 

requirements for masonry on single-family homes, 

reduced number of side load garages, and reduce 

the required setbacks for decks 

Purpose for Requests Request is in response to market conditions and 

provide a larger access point for the proposed park. 

Site Location SW corner of 131 St. and Parker Rd. 

Existing Zoning Lemont R-4 PUD 

Size 131 acres 

Existing Land Use Phase I lots have been constructed; the remaining 

lots are vacant 

Surrounding Land Use/Zoning North: Single-family homes, R-4 Unincorporated Cook 

County Single Family Residence District (Fox Hills) 

    South: Homer Glen  R-5 Single-family residential  

(single- family residences)  

    East: Single-family homes, Unincorporated Cook 

County Single Family Residence District 

    West: R-5 Single-family Attached Residential District 

(farm land) and Unincorporated Cook County Single 

Family Residence District 

Comprehensive Plan 2030 Conventional Neighborhood (CVN) and 

Conservation Overlay 

Zoning History Property annexed and preliminary PUD approval in 

Aug. 2007; final PUD plan/plat approval August 2014 

Applicable Regulations O-43-14, O-87-12, O-88-12, and R-52-14 

Special Information   

Public Utilities   Water and sewer installed in the Phase I area. 

 

BACKGROUND 

 

On December 17, 2012 the Village Board amended the ordinance annexing 131 acres 

for the Kettering subdivision and passed final PUD approval on August 11, 2014 for 241 lot 

single-family subdivision. The lots have three typical sizes of large (12,150 sf), medium 

(10,125 sf), and small (7,500 sf). The developed is comprised of 93 large, 77 medium, and 

71 small lots. The developer, MI Homes, began site work development and has now been 

issued building permits for more than 40 of the 241 single-family lots.  

 

GENERAL ANALYSIS 

Lot Size. As stated previously Kettering Subdivision is comprised of 93 large lots, 77 

medium lots, and 71 small lots. The applicant is proposing that 17 large lots (lots 121-137) 

(located in the southwest corner of the subdivision be converted into 19 small lots (see 

Figure 1).  
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This adjustment would allow the developer two additional lots and grant a 100 ft wide 

access area to the Lemont Park District’s 7.25 acre park site located in the rear of the lots 

in question. The current access to the park for both users and maintenance is 40 ft wide. 

The applicant is also proposing to pave the 100 ft access and grade the area for the 

proposed park. The change to lot sizes results in a total of76 large lots, 96 medium lots, 

and 71 small lots in the subdivision. Staff finds this change acceptable.  

 

 
Figure 1 The red clouded area indicated the lots to be changed from large to medium. The proposed Park District 100 ft access is 

indicated by the blue arrow. The drawing is not to scale. 

 

Garages. The approved PUD conditions for garages specify that at least 33% (31 lots) of 

the large lots must have side load garages. As the number or large lots are proposed to 

decrease, the number of large lots required to have side loads are also proposed to 

decrease. The applicant is proposing 32.98% (25 lots) of the proposed 76 large lots be 

required to have side load garages. Staff recommends that 26 of the proposed 76 large 

lots be required to have side load garages to maintain at least 33% of large lots with side 

load garages. 

 

Masonry. The current PUD conditions require 25 (33.78%) of the 74 large lots accessed 

from Parker and/or 131st have a minimum of first floor masonry on all elevations. The 

number of large lots accessible from either Parker Rd. or 131 St. is proposed to decrease 

from 74 to 57 lots. The applicant is proposing to maintain the same percentage 

requirement from the current PUD and therefore proposes that 19 (33%) of the 57 large 

lots be required to have first floor masonry. The applicant is additionally proposing that 

the corner large lots that access off of Derby Rd. (lots 241 & 223) have first floor masonry 

on all elevations. The current PUD states that 9 of the 19 lots accessed from Derby must 

have first floor masonry requirements, but does not regulate specific lots. Staff finds these 

changes acceptable.  

  

Decks. The applicant is also requesting a reduction in the minimum setback for decks. 

The UDO requires decks in the R-4 zoning district to be 15 ft from all property lines. The 

developer is encountering difficulties when placing decks on the small and medium lots.  

The small (7,500 sf) and medium lots (10,125 sf) have lot widths that are less than the 

standard R-4 90 ft minimum lot width. On average, Kettering medium lots are 

approximately 75 ft wide and small lots are approximately 60 ft wide.  The minimum 
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building setbacks of the Kettering medium and small lots are also smaller than the typical 

R-4 building setback; buildings on medium lots in the Kettering subdivision have a 

minimum 7.5 ft side yard setback and the small lots have 5 ft side yard setback. 

 

The lot sizes and widths of the Kettering small and medium lots are more similar to lots in 

the R-4A zoning district. R4-A lots have smaller lot widths and setbacks and as such, have 

different UDO restrictions for decks in this district. The UDO allows decks in the R-4A to 

have a minimum setback of 10 ft or that of a conforming principal structure, whichever is 

less. The applicant is proposing the same requirement for the Kettering Subdivision.   Staff 

supports this PUD revision to apply the R-4A deck setback standards for the small and 

medium lots. 

 

The applicant has requested that the R-4A reduced deck setback be extended to all lots 

in the Kettering subdivision, not only the small and medium lots.  Kettering’s large lots are 

12,150 sf and have average lot widths of 90 ft.  Buildings on Kettering’s large lots have a 

minimum side yard setback of 10 ft. Other subdivisions such as Briarcliffe Estates, 

Covington Knolls, and the Glens of Connemara have similar lot widths and similar 

reduced side yard setbacks; these subdivisions are still required to comply with the 

comply with the standard R-4 deck setbacks. Given these factors, staff does not 

recommend an exception for the Kettering subdivision; the large lots should comply with 

the UDO R-4 deck setback standards. 

 

Lemont Park District Comments. The Park District supports the proposed amendment to 

provide a larger access to the park site and notes that the proposed widened access is 

important to the use of the park. The Park District is requesting that the applicant grade 

and pave the initial access area from Amelia Drive to accommodate 6 parking stalls and 

a sidewalk from the street to the playground pad. The area for the playground pad to be 

graded is 8,000 sf to 10,000 sf. Figure 2 below indicates the requests from the Park District. 

 

 

Figure 2 The location of the Park Districts requests is labeled above; note that the figure is not to scale. 

Final Plat. Staff finds the final plat substantially conforming to the final PUD, with the 

exception of the conversion of the 17 large lots to 19 medium lots, which necessitated 
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the PUD amendment.  The 19 proposed medium lots will have the same 7.5 feet interior 

side setback and 22.5 ft corner side setback as required under the previous PUD 

ordinance. 

 

Engineering Comments.  The Village Engineer had five comments comprised of notes to 

be added to the final plats. The applicant has subsequently updated the plats to include 

the Village Engineer’s comments; one minor comment was not addressed. A final 

grading plan has not yet been submitted for review. The exclusion is likely due to the 

applicant’s desire to have Park District’s input on the park grading. This input was recently 

received, as noted above. 

 

Arborist Comments. The Village Arborist had only one comment that the 100 ft Park 

District access will have minor effects on the number or parkway trees. However the 

adjustment should not be a concern.  The full comments are attached. 

 

Fire District Comments. The Fire Marshal generally approves of the plat. The comments 

made all relate to items determined during site development permitting. The full 

comments are attached. 

 

RECOMMENDATION 

 

Staff is recommending approval of the PUD amendments and the Final Plat with the 

following conditions: 

 

1. Prior to final Village Board approval the applicant shall submit final grading plans 

for phase II for Village approval. 

 

2. The reduced deck setback shall only be applied to medium and small lots. 

 

Although the proposed changes increase the number of lots in the Kettering Subdivision 

by two and change the distribution of large, medium, and small lots within the 

development, the relative gain of the 100 ft access for the Park District is significant. The 

final plats are also found to be substantially conforming, with a minor change from the 

Village Engineer; however final grading has not been submitted for review. 

 

ATTACHMENTS 

 

1. Site Photographs 

2. Village Arborist review 

3. Fire Marshal review 

4. Application package 
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Attachment 1 

 
Attachment 1 Figure 1 Picture taken from the south west area of the Amelia drive round about. Relative location of park indicated 

with arrow. 

 
Attachment 1 Figure 2 Area to the east of the proposed park. 



Urban Forest Management, Inc. 

  

960 Route 22, Suite 207   Fox River Grove, Illinois 60021  847-516-9708 FAX 847-516-9716 

 

  August 30, 2015 
 
Ms. Heather Milway, Village Planner 
Village of Lemont 
418 Main Street 
Lemont, IL 60439 
 
RE: Case 11-06 Glen Oaks (Kettering) 
 Site Plan Amendments 
 
Dear Heather: 
 
 
As requested, I have reviewed the land use application received 8/24/2015.  The following 
comments summarize this review: 
 

1. The application was submitted so that the developer could start on Phase II. 
2. The request is to amend the PUD and alter the final plan for Phase II. 
3. The only request that may have some impact on the landscape plan is the increase in 

the park access from 40ft to 100ft.  This may require some adjustment to the  
number of street trees that can be planted.   

4. If there is an adjustment to the number of street trees that can be planted it will be very 
minor and it should not be a concern.   

 
Please call if you have any questions of concerns. 
 
Sincerely, 
URBAN FOREST MANAGEMENT, INC. 

 
Vice-President 
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Kettering - Approved Conditions
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Text Box
1. Garages.  At least 25 of the 12,150s.f. lots shall have a side loaded, rather than a front loaded garage.  The orientation of side loaded garages along the same street should be varied so that the preponderance of side loaded garages do not face the same direction.
_
2. Emergency Access During Development.  A temporary turnaround shall be provided at the western boundary of Phase One, Unit Three for use by emergency response vehicles in case of emergency.  Such accommodation shall be subject to review and approval by the Village Planning & Economic Development Director.
_
3. Masonry
      a. A minimum of 19 of the 57 12,150s.f. lots accessed from Parker Road and/or 131st Street shall be improved with homes that include a minimum first floor masonry on all elevations.  Nineteen (19) of the aforementioned 19 lots shall be corner lots.  
_
      b. A minimum of 9 of the 19 12,150s.f. lots accessed from Derby Road shall be improved with homes that include a minimum first floor masonry on all elevations.
_    
      c. Lots 17, 88, 89, 90, 91, 143, 144, 145, 146, and 165 shall be improved with homes that include masonry on all elevations.  The required masonry component shall be the same height on the sides and rear of the homes as on the front elevation, but in no case shall be less than 3' high.
_
     d. Brick and stone veneer shall be anchored veneer.  Adhered brick and stone veneer, prefabricated brick and stone veneer systems, and modular panel brick and stone veneer systems shall not be permitted, except for adhered natural stone, which shall be permitted when used as a material for porch columns.  
_
     e. For any model within Exhibit C, the use of stone may be substituted for brick, or vice versa. 
_
4. Other Exterior Materials & Features
     a. Horizontal siding shall be cement fiber board, LP Smart Side®, or a comparable product of similar style and quality as determined by the Village Planning & Economic Development Director.  Shake siding may be vinyl, all other vinyl siding is prohibited.  
_
     b. Window trim shall be a minimum 3.5”.
_
     c. Shutters shall be the lesser of 15” wide or half the width of the adjacent window.
_
     d. The use of metal roofing material is subject to review and approval by Village Planning & Economic Development Director.

MPagoria
Text Box
5. Anti-Monotony.  Thirteen (13) different home models are identified by name within Exhibit C.  Each model identified has multiple variations, labeled as Elevations A-E in Exhibit C.  The following anti-monotony standards shall apply for the evaluation of anti-monotony between the models contained in Exhibit C.  
_
For any homes constructed within the development that are not a model contained within Exhibit C, the anti-monotony provisions of the Unified Development Ordinance shall apply. Additionally, if any of the models included in Exhibit C are to be built on a lot that is within two lots or across the street from a home that is not a model contained within Exhibit C, the anti-monotony provisions of the Unified Development Ordinance shall apply.
_
      a. A home model cannot be located immediately adjacent to the same model.
_
      b. If a home model is proposed to be located within two lots of or across the street from the same model, it must be a different variation of that model.
   
      c. If a home model is proposed to be located within two lots of or across the street from the same model, the homes shall not be constructed with the same color package.
_
      d. No one home model, including its variations, can be constructed on more than 40% (28) of the 7500s.f. lots.
_
      e. No one home model, including its variations, can be constructed on more than 35% (26) of the 10,125s.f. lots.
_
      f. No one home model, including its variations, can be constructed on more than25% (23) of the 12,150s.f. lots.
_
6. Additional Models.  Exhibit C may be amended to include additional models or additional variations of models so long as the additions do not represent a change to the overall character of the approved plans.  Such amendments shall be processed as a minor amendment to this PUD per Unified Development Ordinance Section 17.08.090.B.
_
7. Decks and Terraces.  Decks and terraces are permitted provided they are: at least 10 ft from all lot lines or equal to the setback of a conforming principal structure, whichever is less.




















PZC Memorandum – Case # 15-08 Estates of Montefiori PUD 
Planning & Economic Development Department Form 210 

1 
 

  
 

 

TO:  Planning & Zoning Commission                                        

 

FROM:  Heather Milway, Village Planner 

 

THRU:  Charity Jones, AICP, Planning & Economic Development Director 

   

SUBJECT: Case 15-08 Estates of Montefiori Final PUD 

 

DATE:  September 5, 2015 

       

 

BACKGROUND 

 

On August 10, 2015 the Village of Lemont approved a preliminary plat/plan for a 52 

townhome and 35 single-family residential planned unit development.  The 

development is located west of the intersection of Bell Rd and Archer Ave. 

 

The following UDO exceptions were part of the preliminary plat approval: 

A. Setback requirements for single-family interior side yards shall be 9ft. 

B. Single-family lot sizes shall be as indicated in the site plan (varies typical size 

11,700sf). 

 

The preliminary plat/plan approval identified the following conditions for final 

plat/plan approval. 

 

1) Prior to final plat approval, a final engineering, landscape, and subdivision 

plans shall be submitted and approved. 

 

2) The applicant shall establish a Homeowners’ Association for the townhome 

units prior to the issuance of a site development permit, which shall be binding 

upon the Subject Property, recorded against the Subject Property, and in 

accord with the provisions of this Ordinance.  The Homeowners’ Association 

shall have the obligation and responsibility at its sole cost and expense to 

ensure the upkeep, landscaping and maintenance of the common areas that 

are not dedicated and accepted by the Village in a first-rate condition at all 

times.  The common areas include but are not limited to, Outlots A and B, the 

walking path located at Outlot C, the emergency access located at Archer 

Ave and the maintenance access located at Main St. 

Village of Lemont 

Planning & Economic Development Department 
 

418 Main Street  · Lemont, Illinois 60439    
phone 630-257-1595 ·  fax 630-257-1598   



PZC Memorandum – Case # 15-08 Estates of Montefiori PUD 
Planning & Economic Development Department Form 210 

2 
 

3) Prior to final plat approval, a tree preservation plan shall be submitted and 

approved. The plan shall include provisions to preserve the existing trees in fair 

or better condition located within 10 ft of either side of the property line 

between the townhomes units and single-family detached units (generally the 

rear lot lines of lots 31-35 and 43-50, and west lot line of lot 36).  If such trees 

cannot be preserved, the petitioner shall comply with the tree mitigation 

requirements of Section 17.20.130.D of the UDO. 

 

4) Prior to final plat approval, a landscape plan shall be submitted and 

approved. The landscape plan shall include a walking path around the 

detention pond located in Outlot C.  

 

5) Prior to final plat approval, subdivision plat/plan plans shall be submitted and 

approved. 

 

The ordinance also required the following anti-monotony standards single-family 

homes, in addition to the requirements of UDO Chapter 17.22:  

 

Garages. 

1) At least 13 (40.6%) of the single family detached units shall have side loaded 

garages;  

 

2) No more than 11 single family detached units (34%) shall have three-car front 

loaded garages. 

 

Exterior Materials & Features. 

1) All elevations of the single-family detached unit to be constructed on Lot 5 shall 

be constructed with masonry extending from grade to the top of the first storey.  

Of the remaining single family detached units, 12 (34.3%) units shall not have a 

minimum first floor masonry requirement; however, single family detached units 

constructed with less than 25% masonry on all elevations shall be subject to 

further design guidelines to be approved as part of the Final PUD ordinance.  

Such guidelines may limit the architectural styles that may be constructed 

without a minimum masonry component and shall establish minimums for eaves, 

window trim, and other architectural details for single family detached units 

constructed without a minimum masonry component. 

 

2) Brick and stone veneer shall be anchored veneer. Adhered brick and stone 

veneer systems shall not be permitted, except adhered natural stone veneer 

shall be permitted for porch columns. 

 

3) When a single family detached unit includes masonry on at least 40% of the front 

elevation, such masonry shall be extended to all elevations of the single family 

detached unit at the same height as is present on the front elevation.  
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4) Siding shall be cement fiber board, LP Smart Side® or a comparable product of 

similar style and quality as approved by the Village Planning & Economic 

Development Director. 

 

On August 24, 2015, Ascend Real Estate Group, LLC. submitted an application for 

Final PUD approval as the contract purchaser.   No changes are proposed to the 

approved preliminary PUD plat/plan.  Therefore, the PZC’s scope of review shall be 

limited to 1) reviewing the final landscape and engineering plans for consistency with 

the approved preliminary plans and 2) reviewing the residential design proposal as 

presented for consistency with the approved preliminary PUD. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

PROPOSAL INFORMATION     

 

Case No. 15-08     

Project Name Estates of Montefiori Final PUD 

General Information     

Applicant Walter Rebenson, of Ascend Real Estate Group, LLC 

Status of Applicant Contract purchaser of the subject property 

Requested Actions: Final Planned Unit Development (PUD) approval for a 

52 townhome and 35 single-family development.   

Site Location 30.85 +/- to the west of the intersection of Bell Rd. 
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and Archer Ave., Lemont, IL (PINs 22-31-200-007-

0000 

Existing Zoning R-5 Single-Family Attached Residential and R-4 Single-

Family Detached Residential Districts 

Size Approximately 30.58 acres 

Existing Land Use Closed outdoor banquet facility and single-family 

homes 

Surrounding Land Use/Zoning North: M-3 General Manufacturing District (vacant) 

South: Single Family Residential (residential) and B-3 

(forested open area) 

East: R-1 Single Family Residential (residential) 

West: Single  Family Residential (Com Ed Utility Access 

Area and Cog Hill Golf Course and Country Club) 

Comprehensive Plan 2002 The Comprehensive Plan map designates this area 

Community Retail (CR)   

Zoning History Previously zoned B-3 Arterial Commercial District and 

R-1 Single Family Detached District rezoned R-5 and R-

4 for proposed development. 

Special Information   

Public Utilities   The site can be serviced by Village water and sewer. 

Transportation 

Traffic study completed. The proposed traffic volume 

and this can be safely accommodated by the 

existing roadway network with one improvement of a 

left turn lane from Archer Ave into the proposed 

development. 

Physical Characteristics The topography of the site is steep areas, specifically 

the area along Main St. 

 

 

GENERAL ANALYSIS 

 

Site Plan.  Note that the site plan is consistent with the approved preliminary PUD; 

however, there are changes that have occurred after the PZC’s review in June. The 

applicant is proposing a 30 ft emergency access drive for the use of the Lemont Fire 

Protection District or other emergency agencies 85 ft east of the proposed main 

entrance to the development. The plans also include a 15 ft wide paved maintenance 

access drive from Main St. to Outlot C. The grade of the proposed maintenance drive is 

15%. The applicant has also included a walking path around the detention pond in 

Outlot C. 

 

Engineering.  The Village Engineer is satisfied with the engineering plans submitted for 

final PUD approval. The Engineer does comment that the proposed entrance will need 

Cook County DOT approval as it is not perpendicular to Archer Ave. Additionally the 

Village Engineer noted that the proposed 20% grade of the maintenance access drive 

from Main St. to Outlot C is excessive.  The applicant has since revised the plans to adjust 

the slope of the maintenance drive to 15% (the revised maintenance drive plans are 

included in the packet). The grading plans for the individual lots and MWRD WMO 

permitting will still need to be finalized.  

 

Fire District Comments.  The Fire Marshal identified the right to provide commentary with 

respect to utilities (i.e. water mains and fire hydrants, etc.) and any other applicable 
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fire/life concerns at an appropriate time in the future. The Fire Marshal also indicated the 

turning radius for the emergency access off Archer Ave. must be sufficient for the fire 

apparatus; however, he did not comment whether the submitted plans were or were not 

in compliance. 

 

Landscaping and Tree Preservation.   The existing tree survey inventoried 3,263 trees; 41 of 

which are proposed to be preserved.  The bulk of the 41 trees to be preserved are 

located along Main Street.  The remaining trees are noted for removal to accommodate 

detention facilities and grading; therefore 3,222 trees are proposed to be removed.  The 

Village Arborist is scheduled for a field visit September 15, 2015 with the applicant to 

discuss mitigation of additional existing trees that have been identified as high quality 

and existing trees in Outlot C. The results of this site visit will be provided at the September 

16, 2015 PZC meeting.   

 

Outlots A, B, and C are open space and stormwater detention areas.  Outlot C is the 

largest stormwater detention facility and thus landscaping and tree preservation is vital.  

The approved preliminary plans did not include an approved tree mitigation plan. An 

approved tree mitigation plan is a required condition for the final PUD approval. The site 

has numerous trees, of which many are designated to be removed due to grading. 

However one area in the northwest corner of Outlot C is labeled as undisturbed from 

grading activities; however, only one existing tree is proposed to be preserved. This 

undisturbed area is an opportunity to preserve existing trees. Staff recommends that the 

applicant revise the tree preservation plan to maintain existing trees of fair or better 

condition in the undisturbed area indicated in the northwest portion of Outlot C 

(generally north of lots 20-22  and south of Main St.). 

 

The preliminary PUD approval requires existing trees of fair or better condition within 10 ft 

of either side of the property line between the townhomes units and single-family 

detached units to be preserved. There are 7 trees that meet those qualifications, none of 

which are proposed for preservation by the applicant. Thus, as outlined in the preliminary 

PUD ordinance the applicant will need to include an additional 26 trees generally in the 

rear lots of 31-35 and 43-50 to mitigate the removal per UDO 17.20.130.D. 

 

The final PUD approval should be conditioned to reflect any information from the Village 

Arborist September 15, 2015 site visit, mitigation of 7 existing trees of fair or better 

condition within 10 feet of either side of the property line between the townhomes units 

and single-family detached units, and preservation of trees in the northwest corner of 

Outlot C in the undisturbed area.  

 

Residential Design Standards. As stated previously a selection of anti-monotony 

standards were approved as part of the preliminary PUD ordinance. Staff is proposing 

the following standards finalize the single-family standards (underlined sections are 

recommendation in addition to the preliminary PUD requirements): 
A. Anti-monotony. The UDO Section 17.22.020 – Design Variety in Residential 

Construction and 17.22.050 – Architectural Standards for Residences shall 

apply.  

 

B. Garages. 



PZC Memorandum – Case # 15-08 Estates of Montefiori PUD 
Planning & Economic Development Department Form 210 

6 
 

1. At least 13 (40.6%) of the single family detached units shall have side 

loaded garages;  

2. No more than 11 single family detached units (34%) shall have three-

car front loaded garages. 

 

C. Exterior Materials & Features. 

1. All elevations of the single-family detached unit to be constructed on 

Lot 5 shall be constructed with masonry extending from grade to the 

top of the first storey.  Of the remaining single family detached units, 

23(65.7%) shall be constructed with masonry extending from grade to 

the top of the first storey on all elevations and 12 (34.3%) units shall not 

have a minimum first floor masonry requirement.  

 

Single family detached units constructed with less than 25% masonry 

on all elevations shall be subject to the following additional 

requirements: 

a. All windows shall include trim that is at least 3” wide.  

b. Window shutters shall be no less than half the width of the 

adjacent window.  Windows with shutters must have shutters 

on both sides of the window and the shutters shall be the 

same size. 

c. When the front elevation of a home includes a cornice, trim 

board/belt course, lintel, eave bracket, or other similar 

ornamentation, such ornamentation shall be present on all 

elevations of the home, unless explicitly inappropriate to the 

other elevations.   

 

2. Brick and stone veneer shall be anchored veneer. Adhered brick and 

stone veneer systems shall not be permitted, except adhered natural 

stone veneer shall be permitted for porch columns. 

 

3. When a single family detached unit includes masonry on at least 40% 

of the front elevation, such masonry shall be extended to all elevations 

of the single family detached unit at the same height as is present on 

the front elevation.  

 

4. Siding shall be cement fiber board, LP Smart Side® or a comparable 

product of similar style and quality as approved by the Village 

Planning & Economic Development Director. 

 

CONCLUSIONS & RECOMMENDATIONS 

 

As the application is substantially conforming to the Preliminary PUD staff is 

recommending approval with the following conditions: 
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1. Maintenance access off Main St. be graded as approved by the Village Engineer.  

2. Revise landscape/ tree preservation plan to either preserve the existing trees of 

fair or better condition within 10 ft of either side of the property line between the 

townhomes units and single-family detached units (generally the rear lot lines of 

lots 31-35 and 43-50, and west lot line of lot 36) or add the 26 additional trees to 

provide the required mitigation. 

 

3. Revise the tree preservation plan for northwest corner of Outlot C to preserve trees 

of fair or good condition from the proposed undisturbed area north of lots 20-22 

and south of Main St. 

 

4. Comply with the final residential design guidelines as noted earlier in the report. 

 

Attachments 

1. Village Engineer Comments 

2. Fire Marshal Comments 

3. Village Arborist Comments 

4. Applicant submittal package 

5. Preliminary PUD ordinance 
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